
 

 

 
 

MIDDLETON TOWN COUNCIL 

TOWN HALL – COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

MONDAY, OCTOBER 16, 2017. 

7:00 P.M. 

   

 

 

AGENDA 

 

 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

 

2. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 

 

3. PROCLAMATION 

  .01 Municipal Awareness Week      

    

4. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 

         

5. NEW BUSINESS 

  .01 Committee of the Whole Recommendations 

a. RFD 012-2017: Riverside Park Name Change 

b. Appointment – Middleton Fire Department 

c. RFD 013-2017: Commercial Street Light Replacement 

.02 Valley Wildcats Sponsorship   

.03 Fire Hall Status Update 

               

6. REPORTS 

.01 Management  

.02 Planning Services – September 2017 

.03 Valley Waste Resource Management – September 2017 

 .04 Mayor 

    

7. CORRESPONDENCE 

 

8. ANYTHING BY MEMBERS 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 



 

 
 

 

PROCLAMATION 
 

MUNICIPAL AWARENESS WEEK 

November 20 to 26, 2017 
 

 

WHEREAS municipal government is responsible for the provision of 

services that enhance the quality of life of its citizens; and  

 

WHEREAS dedicated mayors, wardens, councillors and staff are 

essential for the effective governance of their municipalities; and 

 

WHEREAS citizen involvement is essential for an active community; 

and 

 

WHEREAS it is fitting and proper to recognize and encourage the 

contribution of all who work diligently for the improvement of 

municipalities;  

 

THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that the week of November 

20 - 26, 2017 be known as Municipal Awareness Week in the Town of 

Middleton in recognition of the vital role of municipal government and 

in recognition of all whose efforts support it.  

 

 

 

 

 Dated at Middleton, Nova Scotia 

This 16th day of October 2017 

   

  

__________________________ 

.                 Sylvester Atkinson, Mayor   

  



 

  

REQUEST FOR DECISION 

Riverside Park Change 

# 012-2017 
 

 

Date: September 26, 2017 

 

Subject: Riverside Park Change 

Proposal Attached: No. 

 

Submitted by:   Jennifer Coolen, Director of Recreation 

and Community Services 

 

 

Proposal: 

The Rotary Club is requesting that the name of Riverside Park be 

changed to Rotary Riverside Park. 

 

 

Background: 

Riverside Park is located at 80 Bridge Street. It has walking trails 

and the recent addition of our floating dock and canoe and kayak 

rental access point. The park was created thanks to the efforts of the 

Rotary Club. For many years it was maintained by the Friends of 

the Riverside Park Society. Now it is mostly maintained by the 

Town’s Parks Department, with some recent development input 

from the Rotary Club and some plant work from the Clean 

Annapolis River Project. The current name of the park is Riverside 

Park.  

 

 

Benefits: 
• The Rotary Club gets recognition for their contributions to 

the park 

• There is continuity with the name of Rotary Park 

• The Rotary Club may be more willing to assist with other 

community assets with proper recognition 

• The sign at the park now needs to be replaced so the timing 

works for that 

 

 

Disadvantages: 
• This will leave a disconnect with the name of Centennial 

Park 

• All literature and the physical sign will need to be changed 

• This could create some confusion for people from outside of 

town when coming to “Rotary Park” as currently Rotary 

Raceway Park is often shortened to Rotary Park 

 

 

Options: 
• Leave the park name as Riverside Park 

• Change the name to Rotary Riverside Park 

• Come up with another name for the park 

 

 



 

               

 Required 

Resources: 

• Staff time to change all current literature 

• A new sign at the park 

 

Source of Funding: 
• Operating budget 

 

Sustainability 

Implications: 

(Environmental, 

Social, Economic 

and Cultural) 

Once the change has occurred and the literature and park sign has 

been changed, it should be fairly easy to sustain the change. The 

Town changed the name of the Canada 125 Park to Centennial Park 

and there were a few residents who did not want the change 

because of the history of the park; however with any change comes 

the prospect of negative public feedback. It would not continue to 

cost us money and would give more prominent presence to the 

Rotary Club. 

 

 

Staff Comments/ 

Recommendations: 

My main concern would be that people would be confused between 

Rotary Raceway Park and Rotary Riverside Park.  

 

CAO’s Review/ 

Comments: 

 

 

 

 

 

CAO Initials:   RLT                                      Target Decision Date: _October 16, 2017__                           

 

 
 





 

  

REQUEST FOR DECISION 

Commercial Street Light Cost Overrun 

# 013-2017 
 

 

Date: September 27,2017 

 

Subject: Commercial Street Light Cost Overrun 

Proposal Attached:  

 

Submitted by:   Kim Looyenga 

 

 

Proposal: 

Council approve the cost overrun for replacement of 26 street lights 

on Commercial Street. 

 

Background: The project of replacing the decorative lighting in the downtown 

core has been on Council’s priority list through the approved 

budgets over the last several years. Several factors have caused the 

delay of the project and staff have been working on implementing it 

through several phases. Due to the time delays, the cost of the 

project has been difficult to define, partly due to finding the 

condition of the poles and the infrastructure needing more attention 

and repair than initially anticipated or determined when the project 

was first brought forward for Council approval. 

 

 

Benefits: 

The current light posts are eroded and failing. 

We have already removed 2 and they need to be replaced.  

A scheduled project would be completed. 

Very visible to the public. 

 In line with our street scape priorities.   

 

 

Disadvantages: 

Exceeded the budgeted amount.  

 

Options: 

1. Completed the schedules work and find the funds for the 

over run. 

2. Complete part of the work, understanding that the lighting 

price will increase if the volume of lights decreases. 

3. Abandon project. 

               

 Required 

Resources: 

Budgeted amount $56,000  

Actual Cost $85,153.10  

Deficit Amount $29,153.10 

Lights $76,353.10 

Electrician $5,750.00 

Equipment Hours $1,360 



 

Hangers $1690.00 

 

 

Source of Funding: 

Capital budget and potentially reserves. 

 

Sustainability 

Implications: 

(Environmental, 

Social, Economic 

and Cultural) 

LED lighting is more cost efficient. 

Improves the downtown core appearance. 

Avoids potential liability from additional light standard failure. 

Improves safety with new poles and better lighting at night. 

Step one in the down town face lift. 

 

 

 

Staff Comments/ 

Recommendations: 

Proceed with replacing all the lights. It is necessary to replace 

previously removed lights. More are going to fail and endanger 

public safety. It is in line with the street scape priority set by 

council. The cost of completed this project will only increase with 

inflation.  

 

 

CAO’s Review/ 

Comments: 

This project has been part of an approved budget for several years 

and has been delayed over the past due to lack of staffing and 

resources. If the project is to move forward in this fiscal year, a 

resolution from Council is required for additional funding above the 

approved capital budget amount. 

 

 

 

 

CAO Initials:      RLT                            Target Decision Date: 16 October 2017                           

 

 
 

































                                  Public Works Report For October 16th  2017 Council  Meeting   

Firehall 

Geotechnical was awarded to Gemtec. Locates are completed and the work is scheduled for the week of 

October 23 to 27th with the report to be completed within 2 weeks of final soil sample collection.    

Peter has drafted the RFQ for the design phase of the project and the management team will be 

providing particular input prior to its release.  

A sets of stakes are painted for council to place on the lot to identify where you think the building 

should be placed.  

Mike Toole was given a set for the fire department to place. 

Stakes should be in the ground before Thursday October 19th. We need to ensure that the bore holes 

and sample pits cover the proposed sites as well as the remainder of the property. The design team will 

need site specific information to help with infrastructure and building planning.  

Nova Scotia Power has requested plans as soon as possible to allow for planning of services. Alliant owns 

the poles on Brooklyn Street, meaning coordination and planning for services and easements will be 

required by Nova Scotia Power.  

 

Traffic Lights Main Street & King Street 

Electrician will be changing out some wiring and the push button unit because it is collecting water. The 

less expensive fix, of drilling drain holes in the bottom of the button casing does not appear to be 

working. 

 

Tree Trimming 

Mowing 

Manhole Repair 

Cleared Leaves from Catch Basins 

Garbage Pick Up 

Winter Equipment Prep 

 

 

 



                                  Public Works Report For October 16th  2017 Council  Meeting   

Culvert Cleaning 

The crew has been out cleaning culverts.   A list of culverts that need to be replaced is being compiled, 

this will have to be budgeted for next year. Some culverts are beyond being cleaned with our jetter, 

outside contractors will have to be called in for those culverts.  

Additional ditch work will be required as some ditches are higher than the culverts. Ditching is good off 

season work until the ground is frozen. 

47 culverts have been cleaned to date streets completed:  

Reagh, Bentley, School, Meadow Lane, Commercial, Freeman, Sunset & Veteran’s Lane 

East Main Street Sign 

Tuesday after the long weekend the crew repaired the Town of Middleton sign on Main Streets East 

end.  One of the support poles failed due to age, not vandalism.  The sign was still in reasonable 

condition PW crew made some new supports and placed concrete around a new post.  

 

 

Upcoming Work  

Ditching  

Overhead Branch Clearing 

Line painting 

Spoon Out Catch Basins 

Prep for Geotechnical Study 



TOWN OF MIDDLETON 
DEPARTMENT OF RECREATION & COMMUNITY SERVICES 
JENNIFER COOLEN, DIRECTOR 
OCTOBER 2017 

 

Although it may seem like it’s the “quiet” season for our department, this is actually the time of year 

when the “behind the scenes” work gets done in preparation for the next series of programs and events.  

Some of the things we have been, and will be working on include: 

 

• Active Living Coordinator, Stephanie Wadden went to the AMANS conference in Truro to accept 

the Silver Wellness award on behalf of the Town of Middleton for the work we are doing to 

improve the health of our employees and elected officials.  

• Coordinating the Youth Ambassador program 

• Budget check-in, projections for the next few months 

• OHS audit preparations 

• OHS toolbox meeting 

• OHS annual general meeting 

• Haunted House 

• Skatepark competition 

• NSCC partnership agreements/community facility use 

• Summer grant wrap-up 

• After school program grant applications 

• RFD for Riverside Park and coordination of community groups (Rotary Club and CARP) 

• Facility access grant application 

• Filing the stack of papers that are left from the summer chaos  

• Visitor Information Center statistics report 

• VRCDA meeting; prep and follow-up 

• Coordination of facility use with the schools 

• Website development and maintenance 



• Social media monitoring and advertising 

• Coordinating with the Valley REN on necessary projects/information 

• Programs: bootcamp, corefit, senior’s fitness, chair yoga, gentle flow yoga, volleyball, archery, 

back to basics, kidsfit, walkie talkies 

• Workplace wellness committee work 

• Grants and funding requests for bicycle repair stations 

• Grant application for active transportation consultant 

• Preliminary planning and work for the tree lighting and children’s Christmas party 

• Active Kids, Healthy Kids meeting and on-going funding requests 

• Policy review and updating 

• Seasonal closings – canoe/kayak loans, bicycles loans, splash pad 

• Planning and implementing a community hike 

• Fall community challenge 

• Valley Connect website – technical advisor, maintenance and marketing plan 

• Valley Active Communities Committee meetings, prep and follow-up 

• Daily public inquires and requests 

• Kiosks and signs 

• Hallowe’en decorating contest 

• Building business inventory 

• Jumpstart/Kidsport coordination and meetings 

• Coordination and nomination of Provincial and Municipal volunteers  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Jennifer Coolen, Director of Recreation & Community Services 

 



 

 

TOWN OF MIDDLETON 

 

SEPTEMBER 

2017 

PLANNING SERVICES 
      

 



Town of Middleton   

Planning Services Report – September 2017 

 

Prepared by: Sharon McAuley   
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THE  4SITE GROUP                                                                                                             2906 Parkdale Ave./Halifax/NS/B3L 3Z3 

                                                                                                                                   voice  902.229.3634/email  info@4sitegroup.ca 

 

Planning 
Development 
Project Management 

 
To:   Sharon McAuley, Coordinator, Planning and Development Services  
From:             Chris Millier 
Date:   October 1, 2017 
Re: Town of Middleton, Status Report 

 
September 1 - 30, 2017 
 
 

Development Permit Activity 
➢ Development Permit M19-023, Sept. 18, 2017 

R. Armstrong, 83 Main Street 
Accessory Structure – Garage 
 

➢ Development Permit M19-024, Sept. 28, 2017 
K. Sheridan, 181 Main Street 
Accessory Structure – Garage 

 

                      

  Permit Activity Summary, September 2017   

       Current Current Previous Yr. Previous Yr.   

       Month YTD Month YTD   

  Development Permits       

   Residential       

    New Construction 0 0 0 0   

    Renovation/Addition 0 0 0 1   

    Accessory Structures 2 13 0 1   

             

   Commercial/Industrial       

    New Construction 0 0 0 0   

    Renovation/Addition 0 2 0 4   

    Accessory Structures 0 0 0 1   

         

  Institutional      

   New Construction 0 0 1 1  

   Renovation / Addition 0 0 0 2  

   Accessory Structures 0 0 0 1  

           

   Other (signs, occupancy, etc.) 0 2 0 2   

             

           

  Final Subdivision Approval       

    Residential Lots Created 0 0 0 0   

    Comm./Industrial Lots Created 0 0 0 0   
                      

 

mailto:info@4sitegroup.ca


Month: September 1

5

8

15

Total Estimated Value September 2017: $12,000.00 1 $50,600.00 $103.80

Total Estimated Value September 2016: $0.00 0 $308,600.00 $1,015.20

Total Estimated Value September 2015: $0.00 0 $647,890.00

File # Name Permit Fee
Estimated 

Value

M17-023 Rue Armstrong $103.80 $12,000.00

$0.00

$103.80 $12,000.00

Total Active Permits: 8

Residential Conversions nil

Residential Demolitions nil

TOWN OF MIDDLETON

$50,600.00

Building Value

Total permits for September 2017:

Location

Total Estimated Value YTD 2015-2016:

Year To Date 2015-2016:

$308,600.00

83 Main St.

Total Estimated Value YTD 2016-2017:Total permits for September 2016:

detached garage

Month:

Year To Date 2017-2018:

 BUILDING PERMIT REPORT

Figures based on Fiscal Year April to March

$12,000.00

Municipal Unit:

September 2017

Town of Middleton

Number of 

Building Permits 

Total Estimated Value YTD 2017-2018:

Permit Fees YTD 17-18:

Permit Fees September  2017:

$647,890.00

Construction

Dev. Permits Only

Date                                       

Building Permit Issued

Middleton

Applicant Address

Total permits for September 2015:

Total September:

September 20, 2017

0 permits

Year To Date 2016-2017:



 

 

 

 

 

Activity Report – September 2017 
 

 

 

1 BUILDING PERMITS ISSUED FOR September 

5 BUILDING INSPECTION CARRIED OUT FOR September 

 

1 Fire Inspections conducted and letters to owners have been 

sent.   

 

Staff continue to drive through the Town and receive inquiries calls from 

the residents. 

 

 



 

 

 
 
 

VALLEY WASTE RESOURCE MANAGEMENT (VWRM) 
 

Meeting: September 20, 2017 
 
 

1. The RFPs for Organics and Recyclables have now closed and are being reviewed. A decision is 
expected by November 5. 
 

2. Fall cleanup has started at the western end of the valley. 
 

3. VWRM has eleven students from the Acadia Community Development Program working on two 
projects (planet protection and plastic pollution awareness). They are working on encouraging 
people to change from plastic bags to reusable bags.  
 

4. The Re-Use Centre operated in Lawrencetown on September 30 from 2-4. It will be the last one 
for this year. 
 

5. VWRM is still looking for a citizen appointee for the Investment Committee. 
 

6. Recruitment of General Manager: 
a. a draft job description has been developed; 
b. the RFP for an executive recruitment firm has been issued; 
c. the hiring committee will review the RFP submissions and provide a recommendation at 

the next board meeting. 
 

7. The next meeting will be on October 18, 2017. 
 

 



MAYOR’S REPORT – OCTOBER 2017 

 

 
 

September 19  Two (2) hour conference call “UNSM What It Means”. 

 

September 27 Reviewing RCMP renovations - Bridgetown. 

 

September 29 40th Annual Provincial 4H Show – Lawrencetown. 

 

September 30 Open House – Army Reserve – Middleton Armouries. 

 

September 30 Open House “Orchard Villa”. 

 

September 30 Sports Wall of Fame – Macdonald Museum. 

 

October 2 Valley Regional Enterprise Network (REN). 

 

October 2 Committee of the Whole. 

 

October 5 Launch campaign “Make Way” – NSCC Middleton Campus. 

 

October 12 Valley Regional Enterprise Network (REN) – Windsor. 

 

 



 

 

 

CORRESPONDENCE – OCTOBER 

(for October 16, 2017 Council Meeting) 

 

 

  

The following items of correspondence are tabled for the Council’s attention.  A copy of any 

correspondence item listed, if not previously circulated, is available on SharePoint for interested 

members of Council: 

 

1. A thank-you letter from the Companion Animal Protection Society, for the annual grant from 

the Town of Middleton. 

  

2. A letter from the Town of Yarmouth requesting the Town’s support for the establishment of 

a Radiation Unit at Yarmouth Regional Hospital in order to provide a convenient and 

affordable option for people going through cancer treatment in western Nova Scotia. 

  

3. A copy of the 2016-17 Annual Report from the Office of the Ombudsman. 

  

4. A copy of the 2016-17 Community Report from the Nova Scotia Provincial Lotteries & 

Casino Corporation.  
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